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Ordinary Meeting

7th April 2008, Council Chamber

An Cathaoirleach, Councillor Nick Killian, presided.

Members Present:

Councillors Charles Bobbett, Joseph Bonner, Patrick Boshell,  Oliver Brooks, Phillip Cantwell, William Carey, Shane Cassells, Eugene Cassidy, Jimmy Cudden, Jennifer D’Arcy, Anne Dillon-Gallagher,  John V Farrelly, Jimmy Fegan, Brian Fitzgerald, Michael Gallagher, Peter Higgins, Eoin Holmes, Jim Holloway, Tom Kelly, Noel Leonard, Michael Lynch, James Mangan, Liz McCormack, Seamus Murray, Patsy O’ Neill, Bryan Reilly, Joe Reilly, Tommy Reilly.

Officials in Attendance:

County Manager: Tom Dowling

Head of Finance:  Fiona Lawless,

Directors of Service:  Brendan McGrath, Kevin Stewart, Tadgh McDonnell, Eugene Cummins, Liam Henry. Michael Killeen (A)
Senior Executive Officers: Larry Whelan, Martin Rogers, Michael Griffin, Marie Byrne

Meetings Administrator Bill Sweeney

1.0 Confirmation of Minutes

1.1 Confirmation of Minutes of Monthly Meeting held on 3rd March 2008.
The minutes of the full council meeting held on 3rd March 2008 were confirmed on the proposition of Councillor Phillip Cantwell, seconded by Councillor Noel Leonard
1.2 Confirmation of Minutes of Special Meeting held on 25th February 2008

The minutes of the Special Meeting held on 25th February 2008 were confirmed on the proposition of Councillor Patsy O’ Neill, seconded by Councillor Oliver Brooks.
The County Manager, Tom Dowling welcomed newly appointed Senior Planner Pat Gallagher and thanked Bernard Greene for his work in the acting role. The Cathaoirleach, Councillor Nick Killian and Councillors joined in the welcome.

The Cathaoirleach, Councillor Nick Killian and Councillors welcomed the announcement of Navan as the preferred location for the new North East Regional Hospital. The County Manager, Tom Dowling welcomed the announcement in particular the fact that Navan had been confirmed by independent consultants as the most suitable location in the North East for this major development. This recognition is very positive in promoting Navan as a business location for any business.

2.0 Matters arising from the minutes

There were no matters arising from the minutes
3.0 Expressions of Sympathy and Congratulations

The following expressions of sympathy were extended to:-

3.1 Councillor Jenny D’Arcy and Irene D’Arcy I.T. department on the death of their father  Jim D’Arcy, R.I.P.

The Cathaoirleach, Councillor Nick Killian and Councillors paid tribute to Mr D’Arcy a former member of both Meath County Council and Navan Town Council. The meeting adjourned on the proposal of Councillor Nick Killian, seconded by Councillor William Carey as a mark of respect.

3.2 Florrie Caldwell, Housing Department on the death of her mother Gerty Burke, R.I.P.

3.3 Eamon Lynch, Infrastructure Department on the death of his wife Martina Lynch, R.I.P.

3.4 Andy Noone, Infrastructure Department on the death of his brother Peter Noone, R.I.P.

3.5 Jimmy Young, Navan Area Office on the death of his mother Molly Young, R.I.P.
4.0 Correspondence

The following correspondence was noted.
4.1 Circular letter LG 04/2008 in relation to Representational Payment for Councillors 
5.0 Report from Protocol Committee

The Meetings Administrator, Bill Sweeney presented the report from the Protocol Meeting:
· Special Protocol meeting to be held to discuss issues with planning service;

· Congratulations were extended to all involved in organising the LAMA Conference in Knightsbrook Hotel Trim;

· Agreed to hold a Civic Reception following the May Council meeting to mark the centenary of vocational education in Meath.

The report was agreed and approved on the proposal of Councillor Jimmy Cudden seconded by Councillor Patsy O’Neill

6.0 Disposal of Land in accordance with Statutory Notices circulated pursuant  to the provisions of Section 183 of the Local Government Act, 2001.

7.0 Other Statutory Business

7.1 Planning and Economic Development

7.1.1 To receive the Manager’s report on submissions and observations received regarding Variation No. 4 of the Meath County Development Plan 2007 – 2013 in accordance with Section 13 (4) of the Planning and Development Act 2000, and having considered the Manager’s report to resolve to make the Variation in accordance with the Manager’s Report or to resolve to make the Variation other than in accordance with the Manager’s Report subject to such modifications as are considered appropriate in accordance with Section 13 (6) (a) of the Planning & Development Act 2000.
The variation No. 4 was approved on the proposition of Councillor Seamus Murray, seconded by Councillor William Carey  (Roll call vote: 23 for, 6 absent )
	Councillor 
	Vote 

	Cllr. Charles Bobbett 
	For 

	Cllr. Joseph Bonner 
	For 

	Cllr. Patrick Boshell 
	For 

	Cllr. Oliver Brooks 
	For 

	Cllr. Phillip Cantwell 
	Absent 

	Cllr. William Carey 
	For 

	Cllr. Shane Cassells 
	For 

	Cllr. Eugene Cassidy 
	For 

	Cllr. Jimmy Cudden 
	For 

	Cllr. Jenny Darcy 
	For 

	Cllr. Anne Dillon-Gallagher 
	For 

	Cllr. John Farrelly 
	Absent 

	Cllr. Jimmy Fegan 
	For 

	Cllr. Brian Fitzgerald 
	For 

	Cllr. Michael Gallagher 
	For 

	Cllr. Peter Higgins 
	For 

	Cllr. James Holloway 
	For 

	Cllr. Owen Holmes 
	For 

	Cllr. Tom Kelly 
	For 

	Cllr. Nick Killian 
	For 

	Cllr. Noel Leonard 
	Absent 

	Cllr. Michael Lynch 
	Absent 

	Cllr. James Mangan 
	For 

	Cllr. Liz McCormack 
	For 

	Cllr. Seamus Murray 
	For 

	Cllr. Patsy O'Neill 
	For 

	Cllr. Joe Reilly 
	Absent 

	Cllr. Bryan Reilly 
	For 

	Cllr. Tommy Reilly 
	Absent 


7.1.2 To receive the Manager’s report on submissions and observations received regarding Variation No. 5 of the Meath County Development Plan 2007 – 2013 in accordance with Section 13 (4) of the Planning & Development Act 2000 and having considered the Manager’s Report to resolve to make the Variation in accordance with the Manager’s Report or to resolve to make the variation other than in accordance with the Manager’s report subject to such modifications as are considered appropriate in accordance with Section 13 (6) (a) of the Planning & Development Act 2000.

This item was withdrawn with the agreement of the Council

7.2 Infrastructure
7.2.1 To consider report in accordance with Part VIII of the Planning & Development Regulations 2001 for the removal and construction of the existing footpath, upgrading of public lighting and upgrading of existing drainage from the entrance of St Oliver Plunkett Park Estate to the National Primary School along the R150 in the Townland of Kentstown, Navan, Co. Meath.

Approved on the proposition of Councillor James Mangan, seconded by Jim Holloway.

7.2.2 To adopt the 2008 Road Works Programme
The Director of Infrastructure, Eugene Cummins advised that the Programme had been discussed at Area Committee level. The programme involved a commitment of €7.4m from the Council’s own resources. In reply to queries from members, he advised that different areas calculated surface dressing costs in different ways but that he was fully satisfied with the figures presented. Consultants have been appointed to examine an upgrade in signage on the M1 and regular supervision was taking place on Sewerage DBO contracts. In relation to the Water Services Investment Mr Cummins advised that the Council was one of the most progressive in rolling out the programme.
7.3 Finance
7.3.1 To receive and consider the Annual Financial Statement for the financial year ended 31st December 2007 in accordance with S108 of the Local Government Act 2001.

Barry Lynch, Financial Accountant, gave a presentation to the meeting highlighting a number of issues including a further reduction in the Revenue Deficit and the decrease in unfunded capital balances. In reply to the members Fiona Lawless, Head of Finance clarified the make up of the Development Contributions. 
The Annual Financial Statement was  approved on the proposition of Councillor Oliver Brooks, seconded by Councillor Ann Dillon Gallagher.

Cllr Carey abstained.

7.3.2 To approve over expenditure for the financial year ended 31 December 2007 in accordance with S 104 of the Local Government Act 2001”
Approved as circulated on proposition of Councillor Patsy O’ Neill,  seconded by Councillor Joe Bonner.
7.3.3 To receive a presentation on the 2008 Budget in the Activity Based Costing format.
Presentation was delivered by Pat McHugh, Management Accountant,  outlining the 2008 budget in the Activity Based Cost format. Following a number of questions the presentation was noted by the meeting.


7.4 Corporate Services

7.4.1 To consider report in accordance with Part VIII of the Planning & Development Regulations 2001 for the provision of an ESB Sub Station, together with associated site works at County Hall, Railway Street, Navan, Co. Meath. 
This item was withdrawn with the agreement of the Council.
8.0 Notice of Question

8.1 Submitted by Councillor William Carey

“Why has Meath County Council not availed of the money allegedly available from Government sources for Park and Ride facilities in the County in view of the pressure in places like Enfield to provide same?”

A verbal response was given by Eugene Cummins, Director of Services indicating that Enfield did not fall into the categories outlined in the current strategy. A business case would need to be prepared to start the process which would have to be initiated by Iarnrod Eireann.
8.2 Submitted by Councillor Tommy Reilly

“Can the manager update us on the negotiations that have taken place with the H.S.E. regarding the site for the new regional hospital.”

This notice of question was withdrawn with the agreement of the Council.
9.0 Notices of Motion

9.1 Submitted by the Dunshaughlin Electoral Area Members

“That Meath County Council agree to vary the County Development Plan by removing Dunshaughlin from Table 6 to allow it to develop as a Moderate Growth Town.”

The notice of motion was proposed by Councillor Brian Fitzgerald, seconded by Councillor Oliver Brooks 

The following response was circulated and noted by the members

 County Development Plan March 200
The County Development Plan contains, as Section 2.1.8.2 of the County Development Plan outlines, objectives in respect of Moderate Growth Towns and states the following with respect to Dunshaughlin:
‘The Planning Authority are of the firm view due to Dunshaughlin’s strategic location, the determination of a programme for delivery of future strategic infrastructural improvements to serve the town, including the M3 Motorway and bypass and the provision of the proposed Park & Ride facility at Pace Interchange and the significant increases in local employment generating activities, that an argument can be made to designate Dunshaughlin as a Moderate Growth Town in the review of the RPGs. The Planning Authority has identified Dunshaughlin as a Moderate Growth Town in the Settlement Strategy of this Development Plan. The Planning Authority are cognisant of the extent of existing residential lands which can be readily serviced and developed for their intended purpose in the coming years. The Planning Authority will ensure that the first development priority is the development of the new Town Centre to the west of the Main Street and the delivery of the new civic space to the east of Main Street in the line with the approved urban design framework for the town. The release of the remaining significant tract of residential land between the N3 Dublin Road and the Lagore Road will be phased pending the significant development of the Town Centre Backlands, the provision of the M3 Motorway and Bypass of Dunshaughlin and the capacity / future provision of key social and physical infrastructure both within and outside of the lands in question. The Planning Authority will also monitor the development of significant employment generating uses to serve the resident population and this too will be factored in the release of additional zoned lands.

Subject to the designation of Dunshaughlin as a Moderate Growth Town being recognised in the review of the Regional Planning Guidelines for the Greater Dublin Area, the household and population distribution for Dunshaughlin shown on Table 6 in the County Development Plan shall be varied and associated necessary review of the Dunshaughlin Local Area Plan shall occur.’
The other moderate growth towns in the County are as follows:

Metropolitan Area- Maynooth and Kilcock Environs. 

As no residential lands are identified in Maynooth an order of priority was not prepared. An order of priority was prepared and adopted for Kilcock.
Hinterland Area- Kells and Trim.

An order of priority was prepared and adopted for Kells in the review of the Kells Development Plan. An order of priority is contained in the Trim Draft Development Plan.

Therefore the growth of Dunshaughlin as a moderate growth town is not linked to Table 6 but is linked to its designation as a moderate growth town in the Regional Planning Guidelines. The existing RPGs were adopted on the 8th of July 2004.  Revised RPGs are required to be in place 6 years from this date under Sc. 27 (5) of the Act. The RPG office has communicated that it is proposed to commence the formal review process through the advertisement for pre-draft submissions on the 1st of December 2008 with a closing date of 16th of February 2009.
The Planning Department therefore do not consider that the removal of Dunshaughlin from Table 6 is necessary having regard to the commitments for Dunshaughlin as outlined in the CDP. Its removal would not accord with the adopted county settlement strategy as all other settlements are included within Table 6.”

Both the Co Manager and Director of Planning emphasised the commitment of the Council to the growth of Dunshaughlin as a moderate growth town but within Table 6. The Director of Planning gave a commitment to undertake an LAP once the route of the rail line was known. He anticipated that the LAP process would commence by  September 2008.
The motion was withdrawn on the proposal of Cllr Fitzgerald seconded by Cllr Bonner.
Standing Order No 5 was suspended on the proposal of Cllr Bonner seconded by Cllr McCormack to allow the meeting to continue until 7pm

9.2 Submitted by the Kells Electoral Area Members
“That Meath County Council take into consideration the inadequate staffing levels across Meath County Council and take appropriate action to address the situation.”

The notice of motion was proposed by Councillor Liz Mc Cormack, seconded by Councillor Michael Gallagher.

In response Tadhg Mc Donnell, Director of Human Resources made the following points:
· A fundamental review of how the Council carries out its functions is required;

· A sufficient complement of staff was not secured under BLG;

· The present embargo is being strictly applied with no allowance for population increases;

· Regular applications were being made to the DoEHLG for additional staff.

It was agreed that a letter would issue to the DoEHLG on the matter.

9.3 Submitted by Councillor Tommy Reilly

“Calling on the Manager to direct the planning section of Meath County Council to present all planning applications at area and town council meetings with immediate effect.”

This notice of motion was withdrawn with the agreement of the Council.
9.4 Submitted by Councillor Michael Lynch

“That Meath County Council take all necessary action to ensure compliance with conditions of planning permission reference no. 93-000831 granted to J.J. Flood Ltd.”
In the absence of Councillor Michael Lynch this motion was deemed withdrawn.
10.0 Schedule of Manager’s Orders

10.1 Schedule of Manager’s Orders - Infrastructure

10.2 Schedule of Manager’s Orders - Environment

10.3 Schedule of Manager’s Orders – Housing Construction.
The above Managers Orders were noted by the Coucnil.

11.0 Any Other Business

Councillor Jimmy Cudden raised the availability of planners to engage in pre-planning consultations and the constraints on new development due to deficiencies in water services.

Liam Henry, Director of Planning,  replied that he was working to resolve this situation which was caused by unavoidable delays in filling vacancies and sick leave.

This concluded the business of the meeting
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